
Part III. Administrative, Procedural, and Miscellaneous
Determination of Whether Income
of a Controlled Foreign Corporation
Earned Through a Partnership Is
Subpart F Income

Notice 96–39

This Notice sets forth the Service’s
position on the Eighth Circuit’s recent
decision inBrown Group, Inc. v. Com-
missioner, 77 F.3d 217 (8th Cir. 1996),
vacating and remanding104 T.C. 105
(1995). This Notice also announces that
the Service intends to issue regulations
under Subpart F of the Internal Revenue
Code describing how the aggregate ap-
proach to partnerships applies to deter-
mine the treatment of a controlled for-
eign corporation’s (‘‘CFC’s’’) distribu-
tive share of partnership income for
purposes of subpart F.

BACKGROUND

In Brown Group, a CFC incorporated
in the Cayman Islands was a partner in
a Cayman Islands partnership. The part-
nership was not a sham. It acted as a
purchasing agent for the CFC’s U.S.
parent with respect to footwear manu-
factured in Brazil and received commis-
sion income from the U.S. parent as
compensation for its efforts. The foot-
wear imported by the U.S. parent was
sold primarily in the United States. For
its fiscal year ended November 1, 1986,
the U.S. parent did not include as
subpart F income the CFC’s distributive
share of the partnership’s commission
income.
At issue inBrown Groupwas whether

the CFC partner’s distributive share of
the income of the Cayman Islands part-
nership was foreign base company sales
income. If so, this income would be
currently includible in the gross income
of the CFC’s U.S. shareholder as sub-
part F income.See sections 951(a)(1)
and (b), 952(a), 954(d) and 957(a) of
the Internal Revenue Code. Foreign base
company sales income is defined under
section 954(d) to include commission
income from the purchase of personal
property on behalf of a related person
where the property that is purchased is
both manufactured and sold for use
outside the CFC’s country of incorpora-
tion.
In Brown Group, the parties agreed

that the commission income was earned
from purchasing personal property that
was both manufactured and sold for use
outside the CFC’s country of incorpora-

tion. The narrow issue in dispute was
whether the footwear was purchased on
behalf of a related person, as defined in
section 954(d)(3) of the Code. It was
undisputed that the U.S. parent, on
whose behalf the purchases were made,
was a related person with respect to the
CFC. The Service argued that an aggre-
gate theory of partnerships should apply,
under which the CFC’s distributive
share of the partnership’s commission
income would be tested at the CFC
level to determine whether it was for-
eign base company sales income. Ac-
cordingly, the related person determina-
tion would be made at the partner level,
as if the purchases had been made
directly by the CFC. The taxpayer ar-
gued that an entity theory of partner-
ships should apply, under which the
CFC’s distributive share of partnership
income would be tested at the partner-
ship level. The taxpayer maintained that,
at the partnership level, the purchases
were not made on behalf of a related
person.
The Tax Court, after withdrawing an

earlier opinion favorable to the taxpayer,
held in a reviewed opinion that the CFC
partner’s distributive share of the part-
nership’s commission income was for-
eign base company sales income. The
Tax Court reached its conclusion based
upon an analysis of the provisions and
purposes of subpart F and subchapter K,
as well as the case law discussing the
application of the entity and aggregate
theories of partnership taxation. The Tax
Court’s holding is consistent with the
Service’s published position in Rev. Rul.
89– 72, 1989–1 C.B. 257.
On appeal by the taxpayer, the Eighth

Circuit vacated and remanded the deci-
sion of the Tax Court. The court con-
cluded, based upon its application of the
definition of related person in section
954(d)(3) of the Code, that the commis-
sion income was not foreign base com-
pany sales income at the partnership
level and that the CFC partner’s dis-
tributive share of this partnership in-
come therefore was not subpart F in-
come.

THE SERVICE’S POSITION

The Service disagrees with the opin-
ion of the Eighth Circuit in Brown
Group. To permit a CFC to avoid sub-
part F by earning income through a
partnership under circumstances in
which the income would be subpart F

income if earned directly by the CFC
would be contrary to the purposes of
subpart F.SeeS. Rep. No. 1881, 87th
Cong., 2d Sess. 78–79 (1962).
The legislative history of subchapter

K indicates that, although a partnership
is to be considered an entity in the
treatment of transactions between a part-
ner and a partnership, it need not be
considered a separate entity for purposes
of applying other provisions of the Code
‘‘if the concept of the partnership as a
collection of individuals is more appro-
priate for such provisions.’’ H.R. Conf.
Rep. No. 2543, 83d Cong. 2d. Sess. 59
(1954). The courts have recognized that
the aggregate approach may be applied
in appropriate circumstances.See Casel
v. Commissioner, 79 T.C. 424, 433
(1982); Unger v. Commissioner, T.C.
Memo. 1990–15,aff ’d 936 F.2d 1316
(D.C. Cir. 1991). Section 1.701–2(e) and
(f) of the Income Tax Regulations con-
firmed the Commissioner’s authority to
treat a partnership as an aggregate of its
partners in whole or in part as appropri-
ate to carry out the purposes of any
provision of the Code or regulations
thereunder.
The Service intends to issue regula-

tions under subpart F to confirm its
position that whether a CFC partner’s
distributive share of partnership income
is subpart F income generally is deter-
mined at the CFC partner level. Prior to
the effective date of those regulations,
the Service will rely on principles and
authorities under subpart F and
subchapter K to apply the aggregate
approach, including section 1.701–2(e)
and (f) of the regulations for periods for
which it is effective.
The principal author of this notice is

Valerie Mark of the Office of the Asso-
ciate Chief Counsel (International). For
further information regarding this notice,
contact Ms. Mark at (202) 622–3840
(not a toll-free call).

26 CFR 601.201: Rulings and determination let-
ters. (Also Part I, § 501; 1.501(a)–1.)

Rev. Proc. 96–40

SECTION 1. PURPOSE

The purpose of this revenue proce-
dure is to modify Rev. Proc. 80–27,
1980–1 C. B. 677, by identifying the
one central location where all filers of
reports required of group parents to
maintain group exemptions should send
the required annual reports.
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SEC. 2. BACKGROUND

Rev. Proc. 80–27, provides, in § 6.02,
for nine separate locations to which
group parents should send the annual
information required to maintain a group
exemption letter. These designations
were generally based upon the locations
of the service centers closest to the
filers. The Service has now centralized
the filing of the required information in
the Internal Revenue Service Center,
Ogden, Utah.

SEC. 3. CHANGES

.01 Rev. Proc. 80–27 is modified by
deleting the text of § 6.02 in its entirety
and substituting the following:
Filers of the information listed in

§ 6.01 should send the report to:
Ogden Service Center
Mail Stop 6271
1000 South 1200 West
Ogden, UT 84404–4749

SEC. 4. EFFECTIVE DATE

This revenue procedure is effective
for all group exemption filings submit-
ted on or after July 1, 1996, to comply
with the requirements of § 6 of Rev.
Proc. 80–27.

SEC. 5. EFFECT ON OTHER
REVENUE PROCEDURES

Rev. Proc. 80–27 is modified.

SEC. 6. DRAFTING INFORMATION

The principal author of this revenue
procedure is E. D. Luft of the Exempt
Organizations Division. For further in-
formation regarding this revenue proce-
dure, contact Mr. Luft on (202) 622–
6488 (not a toll-free number).

26 CFR 601.202: Closing agreements.
(Also Part I, §§ 103, 148, 7121.)

Rev. Proc. 96–41

SECTION 1. PURPOSE

This revenue procedure applies to an
issuer of state or local bonds that has
used the proceeds of state or local bonds
sold prior to July 19, 1996, to pay more
than fair market value for nonpurpose
investments deposited into an advance
refunding escrow. It provides a program
under which an issuer may request a
closing agreement pursuant to which the
purchase of those investments alone will
not be sufficient to cause §§ 103(b)(2)
and 148 of the Internal Revenue Code
to apply to those bonds.

SECTION 2. BACKGROUND

.01 Section 103(a) provides, in gen-
eral, that gross income does not include
interest on any state or local bond.
Section 103(b)(2) provides, however,
that this exclusion from gross income
does not apply to arbitrage bonds.
.02 Section 148(a)(1) provides, in

general, that bonds of an issue are
arbitrage bonds if any portion of the
proceeds of the issue is ‘‘reasonably
expected’’ on the issue date of the issue
to be used directly or indirectly to
acquire higher yielding investments.
.03 Section 1.148–1(b) of the Income

Tax Regulations provides that an issu-
er’s expectations or actions are reason-
able only if a prudent person in the
same circumstances as the issuer would
have those same expectations or take
those same actions, based on all the
objective facts and circumstances. Sec-
tion 1.148–1(b) also provides that fac-
tors relevant to a determination of rea-
sonableness include the level of inquiry
by the issuer into factual matters.
.04 Section 148(f) provides, in gen-

eral, that bonds of an issue are arbitrage
bonds unless the earnings from the
investment of bond proceeds in excess
of the yield on the issue are rebated to
the United States. The rebate require-
ment of § 148(f) is generally not based
on reasonable expectations.
.05 Section 1.148–6(c) provides that

gross proceeds of an issue of bonds are
not allocated to a payment for a
nonpurpose investment in an amount
greater than the fair market value of that
investment on the purchase date. For
this purpose only, the fair market value
of a nonpurpose investment is adjusted
to take into account qualified adminis-
trative costs allocable to that investment.
.06 Section 1.148–5(d)(6)(i) generally

defines fair market value as the price at
which a willing buyer would purchase
from a willing seller in a bona fide,
arm’s-length transaction. Fair market
value generally is determined on the
date on which a contract to purchase the
nonpurpose investment becomes binding
(that is, the trade date rather than the
settlement date).
.07 Section 1.148–5(d)(6)(iii) provides

that the purchase price of a guaranteed
investment contract is treated as its fair
market value on the purchase date if the
issuer makes a bona fide solicitation for
a guaranteed investment contract that
meets the requirements of that section.
The definition of guaranteed investment
contract in § 1.148–1(b) generally does

not include the purchase of investments
for an escrow for an advance refunding
transaction.
.08 Section 1.148–2(d)(2)(ii) defines

‘‘materially higher yield’’ for invest-
ments in an advance refunding escrow
as 0.001 percent higher than the yield
on the issue.
.09 An issuer cannot avoid the appli-

cation of § 148 by giving away the
prohibited arbitrage profit.See 2 H.R.
Conf. Rep. No. 841, 99th Cong., 2d
Sess. II–746 (1986), 1986–3 (Vol. 4)
C.B. 746. The deflection of arbitrage
through the purchase of investments at
other than fair market value is prohib-
ited. H.R. Rep. No. 426, 99th Cong., 1st
Sess. 556 (1985), 1986–3 (Vol. 2) C.B.
556.
.10 Issuers of advance refunding

bonds commonly enter into an agree-
ment to purchase United States Treasury
securities that are to be deposited into
an escrow to pay the refunded prior
issue of bonds. In most cases, an issuer
enters into this investment purchase
agreement on the same date it enters
into an agreement to sell its advance
refunding bonds. That date (the ‘‘sale
date’’) is often several weeks before the
issue date of the issue of bonds.
.11 In a typical tax-exempt advance

refunding transaction, the obligation to
purchase the Treasury securities is con-
tingent on the issuance and sale of the
advance refunding bonds, which in turn
are commonly subject to contingencies
that are standard in the municipal bond
industry (such as the ability of bond
counsel to render an unqualified opinion
on the validity of the bonds).
.12 In general, a valuation method

must take into account all pertinent
information. A valuation method that
singles out one economic factor and
disregards other significant economic
factors is erroneous.See, e.g., Powers v.
Commissioner, 312 U.S. 259, 260
(1941), 1941–1 C.B. 448;Guggenheim
v. Rasquin, 312 U.S. 254 (1941),
1941–1 C.B. 445;Commissioner v. Mc-
Cann, 146 F.2d 385 (2d Cir. 1944).
.13 Certain state and local govern-

ment issuers, and certain sellers of Trea-
sury securities to state and local govern-
ment issuers, of advance refunding
bonds have used a valuation method that
results in prices for those Treasury secu-
rities that exceed the fair market value
of the securities. It has been asserted
that the risk of nonsettlement justifies
the inclusion of the cost of a hedge
(such as a put option on Treasury secu-
rities) in the fair market value of the
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